
VILLAGE OF SAND LAKE

MINUTES

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

AUGUST 17, 2015
1. CALL TO ORDER: The regular meeting of the Sand Lake Village Council was called to order by President Roger Towsley at 6:58 p.m. on Monday, August 17, 2015, at the Sand Lake Municipal Building.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
3. ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT: Jim Ward, Adam Hill, Dave Dewey, Roger Towsley, Thomas Norton.
MEMBERS ABSENT: Bette Towsley and Danielle Hardenburg. Both were excused. 
4. AGENDA

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by J. Ward to approve the August 17, 2015 Agenda. 
MOTION CARRIED

5. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT

A. MINUTES: JULY 20, 2015 REGULAR MEETING


Motion made by J. Ward and seconded by D. Dewey to approve and 


file the July 20, 2015 Regular Council Meeting Minutes with these corrections: 
Public Comments, second paragraph under point A, delete …or 6th St. 

MOTION CARRIED
B. FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. FINANCIAL STATEMENT
Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to approve and file 
       the July 2015 Financial Statement as presented by Treasurer Brenda Arnold.


      MOTION CARRIED
2. BILLS: 
Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by A. Hill to pay the
July‑August 2015 bills in the amount of $27,600.52 (Twenty-seven Thousand, Six Hundred Dollars and Fifty-two Cents). It includes the invoice received on August 17, 2015 from Fleis&Vandenbrink for $2,300.00 for submitting the MDOT TAP Application.

      MOTION CARRIED
The issue with the invoices paid because of the damage made on the water and sewer lines due to Casair fiber project was discussed. Super Construction LLC is responsible for this cost. The Village is expecting a reimbursement. 

3. FY 2015-16 BUDGET AMENDMENT: ASPHALT RECYCLER & HOT BOX TRAILER FOR $18,346.00
Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to approve the budget amendment to the 2015-16 Fiscal Year for $18,346.00, line item Capital Outlay under Equipment Rental Fund.
MOTION CARRIED

6. PUBLIC COMMENT

Director Craig Buno, from Kent District Library (KDL) in Sand Lake, presented a 
letter and thanked the Council for supporting the Touch a Truck event. In 
gratitude, Mr. Buno gave away a bag of chocolate to the Council and another to 
Police Chief Reamsma. 

7. POLICE REPORT

A. MONTHLY REPORT


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to accept and file the 
July 2015 Police Report as presented by Police Chief James Reamsma.

MOTION CARRIED


The Police Report was discussed.

Chief Reamsma stated that one of the individuals responsible for stealing from 
businesses and vehicles in the Village was arrested by the Grand Rapids Police.
8. FIRE REPORT
A. MONTHLY REPORT

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by T. Norton to accept and file the 


July 2015 Fire Report as presented by Fire Chief Edward Holtzlander.


MOTION CARRIED

Fire Chief Holtzlander was absent due to his primary job. He was excused. 
B. RESCUE SQUAD #7


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by J. Ward to receive $2,315.50 from 
selling the old Rescue Squad #7 and approve to deposit it into the Fire Truck 
Fund.


MOTION CARRIED 


Trustee Dewey suggested depositing the $2,315.50 in the bank as a Certificate of 
Deposit (CD) to generate interest. However, Treasurer Arnold stated that by 
depositing this amount into the savings, it will generate more interest.  


9. DPW REPORT

A. MONTHLY REPORT

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by J. Ward to accept and file the 
July-August 2015 DPW Report as presented by Mr. Jerry Dines.


MOTION CARRIED

Trustee Dewey informed Mr. Dines that MDOT may be selling barrels for a low 
cost. He suggested that Mr. Dines might buy extra ones to use during the 4th of 
July festivities. 


The expenditures on maintenance for the Kubota tractor lawn mower were 
discussed.  

Mr. Dines will present quotes on September 21, 2015 for a steel rear tail gate for 
the big truck.

The issue of buying a grapple bucket for the front-loader tractor to pick up brush 
was discussed.

B. VERIZON QUOTE FOR A SMART PHONE & DATA

Motion made by J. Ward and seconded by D. Dewey to approve the purchase of a
smart phone with Otterbox phone protection and a 500 minutes Verizon phone 
plan for Jerry Dines. The original plan states that Police Chief Reamsma and Mr. 
Dines share a plan. Now, they will be on an independent plan.   

MOTION CARRIED

Trustee Norton presented a quote from Verizion Wireless Company for a new
phone and plan for Mr. Dines. Mr. Norton stated that for a new and independent 
phone plan that includes 500 minutes, unlimited texting and data for Mr. Dines 
will increase $21.00 monthly. Since Police Chief Reamsma and Mr. Dines share 
minutes, Mr. Norton requested to have a separated phone plan for Mr. Reamsma.    

The cost for the Otterbox protection is $60.00 and for the device was unknown. 

Mr. Steve McIntyre, the organizer of Pickle Ball, informed Mr. Dines that the 
tennis court at 
Salisbury Park has cracks. Mr. McIntyre offered to fix them, if 
the Village provided the materials. 


It was the consensus of the Council to buy the material and let Mr. McIntyre do 
the labor at no cost to the Village.

Restrooms at Salisbury Park are mostly in a dirty condition. Since the Sand 
Lake Chamber of Commerce (SLCC) is responsible to keep them clean, President 
Towsley will request Craig Moore, SLCC President, to do so. 

10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A. LETTER TO RESIDENTS REGARDING 4TH OF JULY

Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by A. Hill to approve, after adding the 
Notes from President Towsley’s (PT) letter to Trustee Towsley’s (TT) letter, 
mailing TT’s letter to residents regarding blocking parking in the road right-of-
way by roping off the edge of the road during 4th of July. This letter will be 
mailed out in August 2015 and May 2016.

MOTION CARRIED


Two versions of letters, one made by PT and another by TT, were presented. The 
Council agreed to write the Notes from PT’s letter on TT’s letter. TT’s letter 
will be mailed out to residents two times, in August 2015 and in May 2016.

B. CASAIR: ENERGY CONSUMPTION PROBLEM


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to authorize the Village’s 
Lawyer, Jeff Sluggett, to send a Risk of Termination of Contract Notice to Mr. 
Meinhardt, Casair’s President, in order to renegotiate an agreement with Casair. 


MOTION CARRIED


Casair has antennas on the Village’s Water Tower and also a generator at the 
Water Tower area. Therefore, Casair has been consuming more energy than what 
is established in the agreement. The Village notified Casair several times, by 
letter, email and phone, about the problem. Since the Village has not received a 
response from Casair, the Council decided to invite Casair to renegotiate the 
agreement by sending a Risk of Termination of Contract Notice.   

 11. NEW BUSINESS

A.  RESOLUTION 2015-12: PRISONER OF WAR/MISSING IN ACTION 
RECOGNITION DAY

Motion made by J. Ward and seconded by T. Norton to approve RESOLUTION 
2015-12: PRISONER OF WAR/MISSING IN ACTION RECOGNITION DAY.
ROLL CALL VOTE:
JAMES WARD:


YES

ADAM HILL:


YES

ROGER TOWSLEY:

YES

DAVE DEWEY:


YES

ABSENT:
BETTE TOWSLEY AND DANIELLE HARDENBURG



MOTION CARRIED

Mr. Dines will need a flag for Prisoner of War/Missing in Action. Trustees Ward 
and Norton will provide it.


B. PARADISE COVE WATER METER 


President Towsley stated that the water meter installed on the lower section of 
Paradise Cove (PC) will be removed by the request of PC residents. By doing 
this, the water service cost will increase.


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to approve taking the 
water meter out of the lower section in Paradise Cove.

MOTION CARRIED 

C. RESOLUTION # 2015-13 TO APPROVE GVMC AMENDMENT NO. 39 


Motion made by J. Ward and seconded by T. Norton to approve RESOLUTION # 
2015-13 TO APPROVE GVMC AMENDMENT NO. 39.

ROLL CALL VOTE:
JAMES WARD:


YES

ADAM HILL:


YES

ROGER TOWSLEY:

YES

DAVE DEWEY:


YES

ABSENT:
BETTE TOWSLEY AND DANIELLE HARDENBURG



MOTION CARRIED
12. COMMITTEE REPORTS

Regarding having a Flea Market at the Salisbury Park, it will not increase the rate on the Village’s insurance premium for liability and property coverage.

The Council received a letter from Sara Gitchel regarding the boil water order that took place on June 2015. Mr. Dines stated that no bacteria was found in the water. Therefore, water was never contaminated. President Towsley stated that he and Trustee Towsley had already discussed this issue with Mrs. Gitchel.  

The Consumers Energy Company Electric Franchise Ordinance was presented to the Council for review. This Ordinance will be valid for 30 years.

13. TRUSTEE COMMENTS
President Towsley informed the Council that he will attend The Local Government BBQ with Senator Peter MacGregor. Since Lake Street connects to the U. S. Highway 131, it has an increased amount of traffic. Consequently, it requires more funds for its maintenance. Therefore, President Towsley will request that Senator MacGregor propose that the Michigan Department Of Transportation consider Major Streets that are connecting to the highways for higher fund distribution through ACT 51. He invited the Council to bring any additional concerns that they would like to be presented to Senator MacGregor.

President Towsley also informed the Council that he will attend the Kent County Community Development Block Grant meeting to bring project ideas that the grant money could be used for in our community.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Council, 

Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to adjourn. 

MOTION CARRIED

Meeting adjourned at 8:37 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Leticia Nielsen, Clerk

